


CITY OF AUBURN HILLS
PLANNING COMMISSION
MINUTES

AUBURN HILLS September 13, 2017

1. CALL TO ORDER: Planning Commission Chairperson Ouellette called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
2. ROLL CALL: Present: Beidoun, Burmeister, Hitchcock, Mendieta, Ochs, Ouellette, Pederson,
Pierce, Shearer
Also Present: Assistant City Planner Keenan,
Guests: 3
Location: City Council Chamber, 1827 N. Squirrel Roads, Auburn Hills, Ml 48326
3. PERSONS WISHING TO BE HEARD: None
4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES - August 16, 2017

Moved by Mr. Mendieta to approve the minutes of August 16, 2017.
Supported by Mr. Beidoun.

VOTE: YES: All
NO: None Motion passed (9-0)

5. PETITIONERS

5a. Fischer Automotive Systems (7:02 p.m.)
Motion - Recommendation to City Council for Site Plan approval to construct a building addition.

Mr. Keenan introduced the request from Fischer Automotive Systems to construct a 43,266 square foot building
addition that will connect their two existing buildings located at 1044 and 1084 Doris Road. The plan includes
the demolition of each buildings office space to make room for a new two story office area. The 5.75 acre site is
zoned I-1, Light Industrial District.

The proposed addition will create a single building approximately 104,151 square feet in size. Once completed
the facility will contain 15,758 square feet of office space, 40,003 square feet of manufacturing space, and
48,390 square feet of warehouse space.

Mr. Keenan explained a new parking lot with 131 spaces will be built to the southeast of the building to
supplement the parking spaces that will be lost. Once completed, the site will have the 150 parking spaces,
which is six more than what is required by ordinance.

The larger facility will provide the needed space to accommodate the company’s future growth and room for an
additional 100 new employees. Total investment in the project is estimated at $5.1 million. Construction is
expected to begin in October of this year with completion taking place in December 2018.

Mr. Terrence Cooper of Fischer Automotive Systems of 1084 Doris Road, Auburn Hills, Ml 48326, shared
that Fischer works to make customer convenience products for Tier One companies such as Audi, TESLA,
Mercedes and other high end car companies. They construct items found in the center consoles of these
vehicles. Fischer also has a building in Madison Heights but wanted all manufacturing and logistics on the
same site. They hope to launch new projects from this facility.

Mr. Burmeister questioned the oddly shaped property.
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Mr. Cooper stated that the desire of Mr. Fischer, the owner in Germany, was to keep work in Auburn Hills. He
wanted to make sure the people that were currently working continue to have a place to work and the property is
used at its maximum for the buildings and the parking. The only concern the owner has is that there is no more
room for another expansion.

Mr. Keenan explained that the property’s unusual shape is a result of the I-75 exit ramp that was constructed for
FCA Technology Center.

Mr. Robert Roth Jr, of Sidock Group Inc., 43155 Main St., Suite 2306, Novi, MI 48375 shared that the oddly
shaped property was also attributed to MDOT giving some property back to the owner after the I-75 project was
completed.

Mr. Beidoun asked about the condition of the land division on the application. He wanted to ensure that
everything was taken care of properly.

Mr. Keenan stated that if the project is approved, the applicant will go through the proper process to ensure the
parcels are combined. The survey and new legal description will be recorded at the County.

Mrs. Pederson asked if the building design is complete.

Mr. Cooper stated yes. He also stated that being a Tier One company they have to present well and that this
location allows them to do so from a cosmetic and operational stand point.

Mrs. Pederson asked if they had any concept cars that were being worked on at this location.

Mr. Cooper stated that no they do not work on concept cars but production vehicles. They provide the concept
and design for production vehicles but not the concept car specifically. There will be no service work performed
at this location.

Mr. Hitchcock asked what the latest is in kinematic features.

Mr. Cooper stated that the latest feature is a push/push mechanism. It allows the item on the console to open
with a simple push. He also stated that at some point the mechanics will develop into an electronic feature and
the spring loaded features will phase out.

Chairperson Ouellette asked if the vehicles had thermal options.

Mr. Cooper stated that Mr. Cooper shared in detail the features in several vehicles, cup holders, dual cup
holders, heater vs. cooling. Mr. Cooper also stated that the location in Auburn Hills will provide enough indoor
storage for the projects they are working on.

Ms. Shearer asked if there were electric vehicle charging stations on the property.

Mr. Keenan stated that the site will be prepped for two future electric vehicle charging stations.

Chairperson Ouellette asked if there will be exposure of the building from 1-75.

Mr. Keenan stated that the building will be visible from 1-75.

Moved by Mr. Pierce to recommend to City Council approval of the Site Plan for Fischer Automotive
Systems, subject to the conditions of the administrative review team.

Supported by Mr. Hitchcock.

VOTE: Yes: Beidoun, Burmeister, Hitchcock, Mendieta, Ochs, Ouellette, Pederson, Pierce, Shearer
No: None Motion Passed (9-0)
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6. OLD BUSINESS: None
7. NEW BUSINESS:

Mr. Keenan shared the progress of developments Downtown. He shared that there should be three or four
building projects under construction next year that include; Primary Place, The Residences at Thirty-two 50,
Designhaus Architecture and a possible 14-unit Townhouse. There will be a lot of construction taking place in
Downtown. These new developments should continue to bring good things to the Auburn Hills Downtown area.

The City was also approached by an individual that would like to invest in the City of Auburn Hills and any
businesses that might need capital to get them started.

8. COMMUNICATIONS

Mr. Keenan mentioned that Michigan Association of Planning (MAP) Conference is at the end of September and
that Commissioners Ochs, Pederson and Beidoun will be attending the Conference along with Mr. Cohen and
Mr. Keenan.

9. NEXT SCHEDULED MEETING — Wednesday, October 11, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. the Public Safety Building’s
Community Room.

10. ADJOURNED at 7:33 p.m.

Submitted by:
Kristine Klassen
Transcriptionist
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1. CALL TO ORDER: Planning Commission Chairperson Ouellette called the meeting to order at 7:11 p.m.

2. ROLL CALL OF PLANNING COMMISSION:
Present: Beidoun, Burmeister, Hitchcock, Ochs, Ouellette, Mendieta, Pederson, Pierce
Absent: Shearer
Also Present:  Director of Community Development Cohen, Assistant City Planner Keenan, Senior
Services Director Adcock
Guests: 0

LOCATION: Robert W. Grusnick Public Safety Building, 1899 N. Squirrel Road, Auburn Hills, Ml 48326
7. NEW BUSINESS

79. Master Plan

Mr. Cohen provided an overview of the remaining undeveloped and underdeveloped parcels throughout the City.
He noted that Great Lakes Crossing Outlets is starting becoming an entertainment center of the City with venues
like Sea Life, Lego Land, AMC Theater, and soon the new Round 1 Bowling. There is a renewed interest in the old
Lowe’s site as well as land on west side of Joslyn Road just south of Great Lakes Crossing Drive.

Mr. Cohen mentioned that Oakland County may be selling the parcel along Brown Road, where the Animal Shelter
and boot camp is located, to a developer. The parcel which is zoned for residential would be suited for Light
Industrial or Technology & Research uses.

Mr. Keenan noted the City may begin to see increasing interest in developments along Lapper Road such as
Dutton Tech Park. The new Kia dealership and the amendments to the Dutton Tech Park development agreement
should help rejuvenate the once stalled development. The Palace of Auburn Hills site will be well suited for
redevelopment once the venue is closed.

Mr. Cohen mentioned a few residents with homes on the east side of Bald Mountain Road just south of the
Kensington Site have now expressed interest in having their property rezoned to a higher density. These residents
were in attendance at the meetings for the updates to the Northeast Corner Neighborhood Master Plan. At that
time they expressed their desire to maintain their current residential zoning of R-1A, to maintain the character of
the area. The South Valley open space residential development that was approved a few years ago may be
coming back to the Planning Commission. The site is located at the southwest end of Bald Mountain Road.

Mr. Cohen noted that the City Council would like staff and the Planning Commission to explore ways to revitalize
the Opdyke Road Corridor. The redevelopment of the former Showcase site and the HUB are a couple of success
stories for the area. Underdeveloped parcels across the street from the GKN could be combined to make a larger
parcel for another business headquarters. Mr. Keenan indicated that the two new hotels being built on Opdyke
road just north of Featherstone Road and the new industrial building being built at the northwest corner of
Featherstone and Opdyke Road should also help revitalize that area of the Opdyke Road Corridor, not to mention
providing more potential customers for the restaurants in the area.

Mr. Cohen explained the City’s efforts to increase the residential population in and around the Downtown is
progressing nicely. The residential developments that have been built over the years starting with Forster Square
which is back on track and the Auburn Square Apartments. These two projects lead the way for Forester Hills, The
Parkways, The Residences at Thirty-Two 50 and Primary Place. The City believes these projects will help pave
the way for the development of the Mound Steel site.
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1. CALL TO ORDER: Chairperson Ouellette called the meeting to order at 7:27 p.m.

2. ROLL CALL: Present: Beidoun, Justice, Mendieta, Mitchell, Ochs, Ouellette, Shearer, Hitchcock,
Pierce
Absent: None
Also Present:  Director of Community Development Cohen, Assistant City Planner Keenan
Guests: None

LOCATION: Robert W. Grusnick Public Safety Building, 1827 N. Squirrel Road, Auburn Hills, Ml 48326

7. NEW BUSINESS

7a. Discussion: Master Land Use Plan Update (7:41 p.m.)

Mr. Cohen gave an overview on the land use patterns of the Master Land Use Plan from the late 1980’s
including the reason behind the more general land use descriptions that has allowed the City to respond more
quickly to community and business needs. He then pointed out that the past Master Plan is not much different
than the current Master Plan in terms of the allocation of residential and non-residential areas (about 50 / 50

split).

Mr. Cohen proceeded to provide information on the various neighborhoods and areas of development
throughout the City, beginning in the northwestern part of the City.

e The Canadian Subdivision is appropriately planned and zoned now and the residential density would
not need to be revisited until Lake Angelus Road is paved.

e There are still a few vacant commercial parcels around Great Lakes Crossing Outlets.

e The Great Lakes Golf & Sports Complex is looking at the possibility of splitting off parcels for
retail/restaurant uses. Also, the site across Great Lakes Crossing Drive from dome, where Lowe’s
Home Improvement Store was proposed to be built in 2008, is now prime for redevelopment. The
Lowe’s site might be ideal for a water park/hotel complex.

e The Auburn Mile is completely built-out and on the north side of Brown Road is Orion Township’s
Innovation District, which could accommodate additional retail demand. Meijer’s is looking at selling two
outlots for development inside their parking lot.

e There are still a few vacant industrial parcels on the areas around North Atlantic and Harmon Road, but
should be built out of the next five to ten years.

e The west side of Joslyn Road, south of I-75, has a large number of small lots and might need a
developer to purchase contiguous parcels to build an industrial building, hotel, or retail
center/restaurant. Land consolidation is expensive and that is why the parcels have been underutilized
for so long. The old Foodtown site purchased by Jared Roth will allow one addition industrial building
between the gas station and Inalfa Roof Systems’ new technical center (former Foodtown building).

e A great deal of activity is occurring along Taylor Road with developments such as RALCO, Visioneering
and Tl Automotive. That industrial park is almost built-out and has just three remaining parcels left.

Mr. Cohen continued his overview, focusing on areas along Lapeer Road and Opdyke Road.

e The Dutton Corporate Center has room for new retail and industrial development. The PUD
development agreement will most likely need to be amended to allow light industrial uses in the park
based on changes in the real estate market. Corporations are building less stand-alone research and
development technical centers. They now include some manufacturing component so that all
operations are under one roof in order to save money. A new company named Strattec/VAST is going
into the former Atlas Copco building, which is great news.

e GKN has moved into their new building and there is room south of GKN for one additional headquarters
facility.
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e Across from GKN, the parcels next to Alfoccino’s could be combined for a nice industrial development.
This would be a good site to talk to the property owners about to see if it can be bundled as
“development ready” since most developers do not want to deal with the complexity of land
consolidation.

e The vacant land on the west side of Opdyke Road, near Featherstone (adjacent to the Institute for
Athletic Medicine) and on the east side of Opdyke, south of the Burger King are planned for hotels.
There has been interest from multiple developers to build industrial, in lieu of retail/commercial, at the
northwest corner of Opdyke and Featherstone. Staff is very supportive of that change since the City is
running out of industrial sites that can accommodate buildings 100,000 sq. ft. or larger, like this one.

Mr. Ouellette asked if commercial uses like a restaurant or retail center will work in the area of Opdyke and
Featherstone that could service the hotels in the area.

Mr. Cohen explained from his experience and conversations with brokers and developers that Opdyke Road is
essentially a 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. road and would not generate enough traffic from the hotels or local residents
for a successful retail center. Many of the retail centers along Opdyke Road struggle today to find tenants.
Retall businesses suffer at night and on the weekends due to lack of traffic.

Ms. Mitchell asked the age of the current hotels by the McDonald’s and Tim Horton’s near University Drive. Mr.
Cohen stated that they were built in the late 1980’s and throughout the 1990’s.

Mr. Ouellette asked if hotels aged out could they be redeveloped.

Mr. Cohen explained that locations along I-75 would be well suited for a business headquarters, because of the
high visibility along expressway. Old hotels could be demolished in the years to come and replaced with such
uses that would pay for the premium for the real estate.

Mr. Ouellette asked if the vacant property adjacent to the Speedway at the southeast corner of Opdyke Road
and University Drive can be developed or if there are any limitations to developing the site due to the close
proximity of the expressway on-ramp.

Mr. Keenan stated that there is a possibly that the new bridge/interchange might make it easier to build on the
site. Mr. Cohen stated vehicular access is the key. It would be very hard to move traffic in and out of the site,
which is why the property has sat vacant for so long at such a prime location. To be maximized, it would need
to be combined with Takata to the south which would require a bridge to cross the drain.

Mr. Cohen moved the discussion on the areas around University Drive, east of I-75 and noted the following:

e The Frankel family has room for more tenants in their two Cambridge buildings, so it would not make
sense for them to build another office building next to their existing office buildings (Gloria Dei Lutheran
Church site) at this time unless they secure a major tenant.

e The owner of the Auburn Crossing retail center is interested in revitalizing his site to make room for a
Walgreens, Rite Aid or CVS, which would include the demolition of part of the retail center to make
room for the additional parking needed.

¢ A developer has shown interest in building a hotel on the south side of University Drive near Eagle
Ottawa’s headquarters. Mr. Cohen suggested future discussion should take place on whether or not it
would make sense to allow for a retail center to be built on the vacant parcel that could service the
businesses in Oakland Technology Park and Oakland University or preserve the site for office or hotel
use. The site was previously approved for a 28,000 sq. ft. speculative office building in 2005, which
was never built. The major issue is that there are no sidewalks or pathways in that area of the park, so
people would have to drive to the retail center or walk in the street from their workplace.

e There has been some interest from the development community to build a hotel / apartment complex at
the former Auburn Financial Center site on Five Points Drive near Applebee’s.

e Mr. Cohen also suggested a discussion should take place on whether or not to allow multi-family along
some part of Joswick, to act as a transition zone between the businesses and single-family residential.
Staff has received numerous inquiries about adding small apartment building buildings or duplexes for
student housing along the southern stretch of the road near Munetrix.
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Mr. Cohen moved the discussion onto the southern part of the City, highlighting the following:

e The vacant 20 acre parcel next to Comerica, now owned by General Development, is suited for another
headquarters or high tech building.

e The vacant site on Old Adams Road, north of Forester Hills, is available for development. There has
been interest in building senior housing or apartments at that location.

e The Parkways PUD will be under development next Spring and plans are expected to be submitted next
year by Clayco for the old Mound Steel site.

¢ A new “Mixed Use” category should be added for Downtown Auburn Hills to allow flexibility with land
uses and densities in that area to allow the City to act quickly with development proposals mostly
proposed via the PUD process.

Mr. Pierce asked about the site of the old high school/Administration Building along South Squirrel Road.

Mr. Cohen said it is well suited for multi-family residential (townhomes or duplexes) to support Downtown
Auburn Hills. A similar idea was discussed in 2005 for the extra River Church property across the street for the
site.

Ms. Justice noted that the development on Schoolcraft Street, that has a new house on it and a few more vacant
lots for more houses. The location in the Avondale School District might be suited for housing units that attract
families with kids. Mr. Cohen stated the small eight unit site condominium project started about ten years ago
and unfortunately stalled in the recession. The land may have reverted back to the school district.

Ms. Ochs inquired if the remaining lots would be suited for duplex units, the two story style that has one
residential unit over the other. The Commission was open to such an idea.

Ms. Shearer thought it would be advantageous to have owner occupied housing in the area of the old
Administration Building.

Mr. Cohen indicated that the type of residential housing style would be a good discussion to have when we look
at that area more closely.

Mr. Cohen turned the focus on the Northeast corner of the City, focusing on the areas between North Squirrel
Road and Bald Mountain Road, south of Dutton Road.
¢ He noted that there was interest from a developer to build a residential development, similar to Arbor
Cove on the west side of North Squirrel Road. However, the current zoning ordinance would not allow
the density desired nor does it allow attached units in the single family residential zoning districts
(removed in 2005). Mr. Cohen felt it should be added back since it is a housing type desired by the
market.
e Mr. Cohen asked if the current residential designation makes sense along Dutton Road or would a non-
residential use be more appropriate. He also asked if the Kensington site (about 20 acres) between
Bald Mountain Road and RSC soccer fields would be appropriate for multi-family or senior housing,
which could act as a transition zone between the industrial zoning to the north and west and single-
family residential zoning to the south.

Mr. Pierce explained that AJAX across the street does produce odors and noise. He noted it might be worth
exploring cottage style housing development for this area, one that would be attractive to seniors.

Mr. Hitchcock thought the former Kensington site might be a good location for senior housing (like First and
Main) which would provide a transitional land use that would not be objectionable to most due to attractive
buildings and low traffic.

Ms. Justice also thought senior assisted living would be worth exploring for the area.

Ms. Shearer thought it was worth exploring senior housing and possibly the village concept senior housing.

The Commission spent significant time discussing residential density in the Northeast Corner of the City and the
neighborhood master plan adopted for the area in 2001.
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Mr. Cohen explained the changes to policy and law since the adoption of the 2001 plan.

In 2001, the City created the R-1A open space option that stated in exchange for saving 30% of the site
as open space, density could be increased from 2.0 to 2.5 units per acre (upa). In exchange for the
preservation of wetlands and to encourage the desired development of difficult sites, 100% of wetlands
could be used toward density calculations. Attached units were allowed.

In 2002, dissatisfied with Auburn Grove (f.k.a., Corlinia in the Park) project, the Council changed the law
to only allow single-family and two-family attached units (duplexes). Also, changed the ordinance to allow
only 50% of wetlands to be used toward density calculations, in lieu of 100%.

In 2005, the City removed attached units as an option in all single-family residential districts and decided
not to allow them in PUDs in R-1A open space option. So, no attached units would be allowed. Also,
eliminated using any wetlands toward density credit. The rationale was that you can’t build on wetlands,
so why get credit for it. In effect, the City went away from the original intent of the 2001 policy and
implemented law that was much more restrictive.

Mr. Cohen stated that after having a decade to reflect on these changes and observing how the real market has
changed since the recession, he recommended the Planning Commission consider moving back to the original
intent of the 2001 plan and law. Further, he recommended that a proposal originally discussed in 2000/2001 be
reconsidered, which would allow the R-1 density (3.2 upa) as a bonus for saving open space, which would be a
slight increase from the current 2.5 upa.

The Planning Commission decided to consider and discuss the following changes with the neighborhood in Spring
2015 and the following is a summary of their discussion:

With improvements in the economy, development pressures exist and the City’s laws should allow the
reasonable redevelopment of larger tracks on land. Locations for large scale development/subdivisions
are limited (maybe 3 to 4 locations) due to wetlands that divide developable areas.

Allow attached owner-occupied, single-family housing units (currently prohibited) only in R-1A open space
developments to allow this housing type and a low maintenance condominium life-style desired by both
young working professionals, single parents, and empty nesters. There would not be much of a burden
on City services, like experienced with past conventional development, since the roads and infrastructure
in these developments would be private. Code enforcement issues would be minimal since maintenance
would be handled through a homeowners association.

Allow 100% of the wetlands to be used toward density (currently only net density is allowed) to
encourage financially economical and desirable proposals from developers.

Explore and examine the possibility of increasing the R-1A open space option incentive from 2.5 upa to
3.2 upa. The 3.2 upa is the density allowed in the R-1 zoning district, which was the zoning in the
neighborhood prior to the change to R-1A in 2001.

Consider a minimum parcel size for R-1A open space developments (like 15 or 20 acres) to encourage
larger scale projects that would be less disruptive to existing large home sites, like on Bald Mountain
Road, than smaller scale projects. There was a concern that a small project on a five or 10 acre site
with a road could be shoe-horned in between existing five-acre home sites and not be in character with
the area. It would be better that larger tracts be developed in a planned fashion via the density

incentive to encourage land consolidation and road connections between the developments; which
would result real opportunities to save open space.

Look at reducing open space requirement from 30% to 25%. Move away from requiring centralized active,
open space areas within condominiums like discussed in 2000/2001 and encourage more sidewalks and
walking trails through the wetlands and open space. Playgrounds on-site are not as important for these
projects since they are geared mostly toward families without children and the fact that Hawkwoods
Nature Center’s playground is nearby. Based on past experience, the City should encourage more low
maintenance passive type of recreation, like enjoying nature, so that project amenities do not become a
burden for the homeowners associations to maintain.

In conclusion, the Commission members remarked that they thought the study session was a great experience
and very productive. Mr. Cohen stated that he is excited and optimistic about the future of the City of Auburn

Hills.
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